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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, JULY 28, 2015 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the Municipal Center at 

196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with the following members 

in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Joseph Pugliese 

 Alternates: Jeremy Taylor 

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 Absent: Patrick Saucier, Ron Bohigian & Paul Bedard, 

Alternates 

  A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

  Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project. 

  

5. Approval of Minutes   

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve the Minutes as submitted for 

the meetings of June 23, 2015 and July 8, 2015.  Mr. Pugliese 

seconded. Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

6. Public Hearing Items: 

 A. Appeal #6125A, application of Frank and Mary Fragola for 

(1) an area variance from 2.5 acres to .78 acres, (2) front yard 

setback variance from 75 feet to 41 feet (canopy), and (3) frontage 

variance from 400 feet to 177.19 feet, for a new commercial building 
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under Sections 15-04 and 4-05.5 of the Zoning Regulations, 1829 West 

Street, property of Frank D. and Mary Fragola, in a WSB zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please?  

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Good evening, Chairman and members of the 

board, Bryan Meccariello, Attorney at 142 North Main Street 

Southington, CT. 

 I have here with me tonight Sev Bovino from Kratzert, Jones who 

can speak about the technical parts of this variance. 

 I’m representing Frank and Mary Fragola.  Unfortunately, they are 

not able to be here this evening.  Regarding the three variances that 

are being requested. 

 Just by way of background, 1829 West Street in Southington --- 

I’ve provided the members with a GIS map.  It’s just a little bigger 

than what is on the screen up here.  It gives you points of reference. 

 Frank and Mary Fragola bought this property from the Nyerick 

Family living trust on August 31, 2010.  It was then and it still is a 

residential property.  If you are familiar with the area, it has a 

horrendous curb cut right at the corner of West and West Queen.  It 

has a driveway that also exits on to West Queen Street. 

 In December of 2013, the planning & zoning commission approved a 

site plan for a just under 5,000 sf commercial building.  Office 

building which hadn’t been marketed yet as such.  With the change in 

the economy and the trend and such, subsequently the approval or I 

should say simultaneous approval of the West Street Business Zone. 

 In consultation with Kratzert & Jones, my clients went back in 

and said we want to market it for a financial institution similar to 

what you see down on North Main Street which is the Liberty Bank. 

 We have a site plan application modification pending before the 

planning & zoning commission which takes just under a 5,000 square 

foot building down to just over 3,000 square feet.  The only 

difference is we are adding a drive thru --- we are proposing a drive 

thru for a financial institution. 

 We are here tonight because obviously since the passing of that 

West Street Zone we now are not in compliance.  The existing building 

is still not in compliance.  The one that was approved with the 

setback requirements. 
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 So we need three variances tonight.  We’re seeking that for that 

purpose.   

 Just again by way of overview, the 5,000 sf building is still 

approved.  We haven’t done anything different.  We’re just asking for 

a modification to reduce it.  We are complying with the intent of the 

West Street Business Zone.  And, Sev can maybe talk about the details.  

We’re still conforming with the access management which is not part of 

the approval at planning & zoning but we’re asking and we are 

incorporating that into our site plan modification.  You will see if 

you look at what is on the board, just to the bottom right side.  

There is a 30 foot proposed access way which would be accessed by the 

adjoining property owner.  That’s a residential piece of property but 

we are going forward with a plan to try to stay within what the 

planning & zoning commission intended. 

 What I have offered to Dave Lavallee by way of exhibits, is all 

of the Agenda and the Minutes, the relevant section of the Minutes for 

the planning & zoning approval of that 5,000 sf building.  Again that 

was approved on October 15, 2013. 

 August 20, 2013, I’ve also provided the Agenda for the planning & 

zoning and the relevant section of the Minutes where Commission 

Chaplinsky is actually --- kind of unprecedented --- just provided 

this board with guidance as to what he thought the future might hold 

for property owners along the West Street Corridor.  Particularly, 

this section. 

 So I’m not going to --- I am just going to paraphrase.  He was 

saying that it’s okay, if you will, if you consider applications like 

this for variances when you have a property owner who is going to come 

back and say listen, you know that West Street business zone is --- 

you know, the requirements are just too tough.  We’re asking for 

variances.  In this particular case, we are one of those property 

owners that I think he had forethought of thinking they would be 

before you. 

 I’ll turn it over to Sev.  I just wanted to make that brief 

statement just with the historical part.  In addition, Sev is doing 

the details on the modification of the site plan and we are 

incorporating the aesthetics.   So, I think really it was --- access 

management was one of the major reasons for the zone change as well as 

aesthetics.  We know the whole underlying them is we don’t want to 

create another Queen Street up on West Street. 
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 So, I’ll turn it over to Sev unless there are any questions I can 

answer. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 MR. BOVINO:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman and commission members.  

My name is Sev Bovino, Planner with Kratzert, Jones. 

 For orientation purposes, this map here on the screen, this is 

West Queen Street.  This is West Street.  The intersection --- there 

is a signal right there.   

 There’s a proposed bank at this time with a drive thru.  

Entrances from West Queen and West Street. 

 The current zone is West Street Business.  It used to be 

industrial.  We thought it was --- after the approval that this could 

be a nonconforming lot but we are told that now the West Street 

Business Zone applies.  So that is the reason of the application for 

variances. 

 For information, the West Street Business Zone requires 2.5 acres 

of land.  This lost is 34,162 square feet which is about three 

quarters of an acre. 

 The lot coverage required is 40 percent.  We are providing 9.1 

percent.  So we’re well within the guidelines of that requirement. 

 The side yard setback is 25 feet under the West Street Business.  

We propose 58.4.  So we’re doing, again, within the guidelines. 

 The rear yard setback is 10 feet under the West Street Business 

Zone and we are providing 76.7 feet.   

 So the only setback we need for variance is the front yard 

setback because of the drive thru canopy here which brings this 

distance from that structure to the street line to 53.1 versus 75 

feet. 

 The other variance is the lot frontage variance because the lot 

frontage is considered the area where the building is facing.  So they 

are counting, the town is counting the frontage from here to the 

intersection.  They’re not counting the entire frontage.  We need a 

variance on that. 

 The previous approval was for office space.   
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 The reason we have the drive thru at this location is we tried 

the layout but placing the drive thru on the east side, but the 

patrons here with the parking area, people would have to cross the 

drive thru area on a regular basis. 

 And, also create conflicts coming in this direction (indicating) 

with the traffic.   

 So, this is the preferred way for the traffic purposes also. 

 The building is going to be colonial looking in nature with gable 

roofs and shakes and siding.  That kind of thing.  With good windows.  

It will be a building that is going to look more like the Mill Street 

bank that we designed years ago at the corner of North Main and Mill 

Street. 

 It is served by public water and sewer. 

 The parking requirements are met based on the regulations.   

 If there is any questions at this time, I’ll be glad to answer 

them. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So you are coming in from West? 

 MR. BOVINO: We’re coming in from West Street and you have a 

choice to go through the drive thru --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Right. 

 MR. BOVINO:  -- and the parking and then go to the front door. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  But you are driving through the --- the teller 

window, right?   And, then driving out? 

 MR. BOVINO:  We drive this way and put the teller, the vacuum 

coming on the driver’s side.  This car (indicating) will not be served 

by the window at that location.  There’ll be the vacuum on the left 

side where the driver is. 

 And, we have to do that because we like this traffic.  It works 

better.  So we have to make adjustments on the drive thru. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, so you continue and you’re going out? 

 MR. BOVINO:  From here (indicating) we continue to go out to West 

Queen or if you want to turn around and go take a right to West 

Street. 
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 THE CHAIR:  So the only entrance is from West Street? 

 MR.BOVINO:  Pardon? 

 THE CHAIR:  The only entrance is West Street. 

 MR. BOVINO:  No, we have an entrance from West Street, which is 

here (indicating) and West Queen Street. 

 So you can come from West Queen to the traffic --- coming in from 

this area, comes in and takes a left into the site and comes into the 

drive thru and back out.  So you have a nice, long stacking potential 

there. 

 MR.GWOREK:   There is no left turn on to West Street if you go 

out that exit? 

 MR. BOVINO:  The way it is designed now it is intended to be No 

Left Turn.   Yes.  We are --- see that, the way it’s curbed with an 

island there?  You probably see them on Queen Street where they’ve 

done these kinds of islands to prevent a left turn. 

 Yes.  No Left Turn on West Street.  It’s for the convenience of 

the people that are coming from the south to the bank. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, our real, what is before us basically a 

variance and is not – 

 MR. BOVINO:  Not a site plan consideration.  That’s right. 

 THE CHAIR:  So what we have to look at is strictly you know, the 

encroachments and the variances that they’re asking for. 

 MR. BOVINO:  Yes, sir. 

 And, the canopy is considered a structure.  Obviously, it is not 

living space.  It’s like an overhang, basically. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How far is the actual building from the street?  It 

looks like 60 feet in one place. 

 MR.BOVINO:  It’s from --- it’s 54 feet from the street line.  

Yes.  And, 41 to the canopy.   

 And, on West Queen Street it is 53.1 to the street line. 

 (Pause) 
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 There is a buffer proposed along the southerly side of the 

property here.   Twenty foot.  It’s going to be a planted buffer.  

And, again,  like Attorney Meccariello said, we’re  going to --- we 

are providing an access easement to the property owner to the south so 

possibly some day if it gets developed they’ll be able to travel 

through here versus going to West Street to limit the amount of cars 

going to West Street. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you said this building is actually smaller 

than the one that was previously approved. 

 MR.BOVINO:  Previously approved, yes. 

 Yah, this is 3120 square feet.  The other one was, I believe, 

close to 5,000.  And, it was two units of office space at the time 

which could have been financial but this is the trend right now. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, that other building was approved? 

 MR. BOVINO: Yes. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So there is a minor --- this is a minor change if 

the zone didn’t change. 

 MR. BOVINO:  That’s right. 

 THE CHAIR:  But I think it fits in with the intent of what the 

West Street plan was intended to do. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The only thing I am thinking is that if we did say 

No Left Turn just because of the proximity, you know, on to West 

Street.  Because I think that planning & zoning will probably address 

that, anyway. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But I think we can still because of the --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Put that stipulation in there, yes. 

 MR. BOVINO: No Left Turns on to West Street.  That’s what we 

proposed. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  So we just get it on the record if in fact we 

--- 

 Yes, Dave? 
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 MR.LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I would just say that the decision 

was based on the plan on file that was presented to you so we are not 

actually conditioning that.  Just a little gray area there.  Put 

conditions on outside of the setback issue.  I think you can be 

confident that if this changes, they have to come back to you 

(inaudible). 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, the plan of record is showing that there is No 

Left Turn. 

 Although, it is not really, because as I am looking – on that’s 

the end.  From out here.  You are correct. 

 MR. BOVINO:  There is a sign proposed that says No  Left Turn 

there.  At the driveway entrance. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay?  All set?   

 Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thanks, Sev. 

 MR. BOVINO:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of the 

application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. Appeal # 6127A, application of Leonard Pergjioni for 

special exception approval for restaurant beer and wine, under 

Sections 4-01.32, 11-04 and 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 848 South 

Main Street, Plantsville, property of Pergjioni Family Jewelers,Inc., 

in a CB zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

 MR.  PERGJINOI:  Leonard Pergjioni, 848 South Main Street, 

Plantsville, CT.   

 Good afternoon, commissioners and Chairman.   

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay.  Go ahead.  Just explain what --- 

 MR. PERGJIONI:   We are here for a beer and wine permit. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What are your hours?   

 MR. PERGJIONI:   From eleven to nine.  And, weekends, eleven to 

eleven. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You are the person that is taking out the permit? 

 MR. PERGJIONI: No.  My brother is.  But he’s not here.  He is 

away on vacation. 

 He is my partner. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, who owns the property? 

 MR. PERGJIONI:  My family. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  There is no bar in there, correct? 

 MR. PERGJIONI:  There is no what? 

 THE CHAIR:  Bar. 

 MR. PERGJINOI:  Oh, no bar.  Just beer and wine. 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, this is the building that is being remodeled? 

 MR. PERGJIONI:  Yes. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Across from the Plantsville Post Office? 

 MR. PERGJIONI:  Yes. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have a picture of that up on the screen, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  No, we don’t have the file for that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Will the jewelry store continue to exist in that 

location? 

 MR. PERGJIONI:  Yes, it is there now. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, how many seats will there be in the 

restaurant? 

 MR. PERGJIONI:  As of right now there is 26.  Seating inside. 

 THE CHAIR:  There is no patio planned or anything like that? 

 MR. PERGJIONI: Yes.  There is another patio outside with seating 

for about 26. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any stipulations? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But there is no application for a patio at this 

time. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, that is correct.  There is no 

application for outside alcohol service on the patio. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Or outside dining. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Well, that is as of right in that zone. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is that landing already there?  Outside?   The 

patio? 

 MR. PERGJIONI:  The patio?  Yah, it’s there.  It was already 

approved. 

 MR.  O’KEEFE:  And, there will be no live entertainment, is that 

correct? 
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 MR. PERGJIONI:  No live entertainment.  Just sit down dinner and 

take out. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s pretty straight forward. 

 Okay, thank you. 

 MR. PERGJIONI:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 This application is closed. 
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 C. Appeal #6128A, application of Residence Inn by Marriott for 

special exception approval to allow a food truck every other Wednesday 

from 6:00 pm to 7:30 pm, under Sections 4-01.31 and 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 778 West Street, property of VIII-HII – 778 West 

Street, LLC, in a B zone. 

 SPEAKER:  Good evening.  The Residence Inn brand across the 

nation has rolled out a new evening social concept. It is called the 

Residence Inn Mix.  And, twice a month we would like to have a food 

truck come to the hotel where guests could go outside and purchase 

food items from this truck.   

 Currently we are in a business zone so it is not approved.  So we 

are requesting --- excuse me? 

 My name is Rosemary. 

 So we are requesting that we have the approval for this truck to 

be there a maximum of twice a month on Wednesdays between the hours of 

6:00 pm and 8:00 pm. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman?  Is it 7:30 or 8:00? 

 SPEAKER:  The hours of the social right now are between 6:00 and 

7:30.  But the brand recommends anywhere from 6:00 until 8:00. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  All right. But the application states: 7:30. 

 SPEAKER:  Okay.   Seven-thirty. 

 THE CHAIR:  So we are voting on between 6:00 and 7:30.   

 SPEAKER:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, then you would have to come back in for  --- 

okay. 

 Questions of the applicant? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Typically, we put some stipulations on.  So I will 

just read you a couple of them. 

 SPEAKER:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  (1) No temporary signage allowed, including but not 

limited balloons, streamers, flags, or banners. 
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 (2) The trailer must be removed off site at the end of each 

time. 

 (3) The garbage be cleaned up. 

 (4) The location of the truck not obstruct any sight lines. 

 (5) That there be health department approval. 

 (6) Any storage of food on site must satisfy the health 

department. 

 (7) The hours of operation you have already stated.  And, it is 

limited to that. 

 (8) That the applicant is the only person allowed --- would the 

Marriott be doing it or would there be an outside vendor? 

 SPEAKER:  No.  There would be outside vendors.  Bringing their 

truck to the parking lot. 

 THE CHAIR: Now, we are talking one  truck, right? 

 SPEAKER:  One truck, but multiple different vendors.  So it would 

be different companies.  A lot of different food trucks available. But 

they would come to the property, just one per visit. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: (9) We would limit the location to what you 

delineated on your application. 

 SPEAKER:  Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, we would need to know that there be written 

confirmation from the property owner that allows the vendor.  You are 

going to have a written contract with each vendor, correct? 

 SPEAKER: Yes. 

 I am concerned about the logistics for the drive path for the 

property.  When you enter our property there is a Dunkin Donuts and 

then there is limited parking in the front of the building. 

 So we would have to plan for that before ---many hours before the 

event begins.  Block that off. 

 I believe on the map I had marked just in front of the lobby. 

 But as an alternate, perhaps, in the back toward Cadillac Ranch, 

on that side of the building where there is additional parking. 
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 THE CHAIR: Now, um, is this --- will there be like any benches, 

chairs?  This is strictly the people walk out of the hotel, get 

something, go back into the hotel, the lobby or wherever? 

 SPEAKER:  Correct.  The concept is for the guests to go outside, 

purchase the food product, bring it into our lobby and consume it 

there or bring it back to their room. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  But there will be no benches or tables or 

anything like that outside? 

 SPEAKER:  No.  Correct. 

 MR. TAYLOR:   And, your intent is for this just to be for the 

hotel guests. Is there any kind of safeguarding so you don’t have cars 

coming in there knowing there is a food truck and you’ll have more 

problems with parking? 

 SPEAKER:  The brand recommends that we invite some of our clients 

in the area to offer more participants to the event because sometimes 

there is minimum sales requirements for food trucks.  

 So, for example, if a vendor required $300 in sales that night 

and we didn’t make that requirement, we would like to consider talking 

to some of our clients and extending to them to stop by the hotel and 

purchase this product. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is this multiple trucks you are talking about? 

 SPEAKER: Just one.  One truck. 

 THE CHAIR:  Different vendors each time.  So pizza one time and -

-- 

 SPEAKER:  Um, hum. And, they are doing this all across the 

country at all Residence Inns.  I had a Platinum guest that checked in 

last night and told me about this event in California. 

 It’s a brand initiative. 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, let me ask you a question.  If you invite 

guests, you know, that are not residents or people that’re staying in 

the hotel, where do they park if you get --- is there plenty of 

parking, I mean, for these people that might come in? 

 SPEAKER:  There is not excess parking.   So I would hope that 

people would purchase food and leave. Or consume it quickly and not be 

there for many hours.   
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 The hotel is often very busy.   We have a rate of high occupancy. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, is that going to create a problem as far as, 

you know, people coming in, getting food and leaving?  Is that going 

to create a --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:   Well, Mr. Chairman.  On all applications for food 

vendors, they have to be on private property.  So I guess that is a 

risk in every case.  It’s a business decision.  Apparently, there is a 

model out there and it’s been working so far.   

 We have to just look at the stacking availability.  I guess 

they’d kind of be lucky if that is there problem because that means 

they’re at 100% occupancy which --- do you have the average occupancy? 

 SPEAKER:   Very high.  Sometimes over eighty percent. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: So, if it’s 80, you know, there is 100 spaces and 

then there is still room for some. 

 It is not a whole sit down mean, this and that.  You grab 

something and drive home and probably eat it on the way home. 

 That type of thing. 

 SPEAKER: And, if I may interject, I believe it can be a 

controllable situation where if we run into a problem with too many 

vehicles, we can simply not invite people to the next event and limit 

it to our guests, only. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I think in this case, certainly, if 

there is queuing back to the street, then the police step in.  But 

like I said, that is a problem that will probably not likely happen. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, you are only talking a few hours. 

 THE CHAIR:  We’re talking an hour and a half. 

 Okay. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Can I ask why you selected those spots for our 

truck instead of the main parking lot? 

 SPEAKER:   The Residence Inn brand would like the food truck to 

be visible to guests in the lobby and checking in.  So we thought a 

good location would be across from the front where you come into the 

main entrance. 
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 Logistically, it might not be possible to free those spots 

because there are people that stay there all day. So that would be 

challenge.  We’d have to figure out operationally where we would 

assign spaces for the truck. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Any other questions? 

 (No response)  

 Thank you. 

 SPEAKER:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed.   
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 D. Appeal #6129A, application of Mark Zommer seeking a 40’ 

front yard setback variance to construct posts for a seasonal canopy 

over an established restaurant patio, under Sections 7A-00 and 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 83 West Main Street, property of Rick A. 

and Joanne Rice, in a I-2 zone. 

 MR.ZOMMER:  Mark Zommer, 28 Talcot Notch Road, Farmington.  I’m 

here with regards to putting a permanent awning up in the front of 83 

West Main Street, Zingarella’s Restaurant.  In front of the building, 

over the existing patio.  Which is right here (indicating). 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What would be the size of the awning? 

 MR. ZOMMER: Twenty-five feet which is the length of the front of 

the building, right here (indicating).  And, sixteen feet out, which 

is about half-way to the road. 

 We had a retractable awning on the building for three years, but 

it blew off.  So we thought that, you know, make use of a better 

$10,000, we’d spend a couple extra thousand and get a permanent 

engineered awning which would affixed to the ground and there all 

year-long. 

 THE CHAIR:  How far, with the pointer, how far out would you say 

sixteen feet is?  Is it beyond where you sell the ice cream? 

 MR. ZOMMER: Yes.  It is about right here (indicating).  On the 

short side, from here to here (indicating) its 13 feet from the road.  

And, on the long side it is 18 feet from the road. 

 THE CHAIR:   Road or sidewalk? 

 MR. ZOMMER:  From the road. 

 THE CHAIR:  From the road, okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How far from the property line, thought?  Because 

your property line, it looks like you’ve got tables that aren’t even 

on your property.  On this aerial photograph. 

 MR. ZOMMER: That, being a table right there? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yes. 

 MR. ZOMMER:  Okay.  Yah, the awning doesn’t come out nearly that 

far. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE: No.  But you are already in the street line with 

your tables. 

 MR. ZOMMER: Well, correct.  Today I am.  But when I get the 

awning out there we’re going to have everything underneath the awning. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  One of the concerns I have is that I believe that 

the zoning enforcement officer has been in touch with your business 

about outdoor amplified music? 

 MR. ZOMMER: Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, we aren’t allowed I don’t believe to grant a 

variance where there is an outstanding violation. 

 I think one of the suggestions would be that the speakers be 

removed. 

 MR. ZOMMER:  The speakers are not on the building as we speak.  

They’ve been removed. 

 THE CHAIR:  They have been removed? 

 MR. ZOMMER: Yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Does the zoning enforcement officer know this?  That 

they’ve been removed? 

 MR. ZOMMER:  What’s that?  I don’t know. 

 THE CHAIR:  Does Matt know? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Mr. Chairman, I notified Mr. Zommer that due to the 

stipulations for a prior patio permit, certain things would be 

scrutinized per that approval. 

 And, as part of that, it was discovered and brought to his 

attention that there are speakers there through a previous letter.   

 So, he took it upon himself to remove them.   

 We can certainly verify it, but he is stating on the record in a 

public hearing they’re gone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, good. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Mr. Chairman, I was involved with a walk thru this 

week with the Jaycee’s, and I noticed there were no speakers there. 
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 THE CHAIR:   Good. Thank you. 

 Now Dave, if we give approval to this, do they still need state 

approval? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Only if there is encroachment into the street 

(inaudible).    Yes, if there is an encroachment there. 

 As you can see, the Trail is on that side, as well, which is 

state property and there is quite a bit of activity out there.   They 

are aware that there is activity there. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, most of the stores and businesses along that are 

a lot closer to the road than what this would be, anyway.  From a 

sightline standpoint. 

 MR. ZOMMER: Yes, there are stores to my left and right that are 

right on the sidewalk. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is this going to stop the music from being outside.  

Is there going to be a band or anything out there? 

 MR. ZOMMER: No. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You are not going to have any of that? 

 MR.ZOMMER: No. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think one of the concerns I have would be 

approving an awning that goes beyond your property.  And, it appears 

from your drawing that this is going to go beyond your property. 

 MR.ZOMMER: I don’t have any renderings of that, but I don’t think 

--- I don’t think it is on the property line. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, it might be helpful to have that.   

 I don’t want to approve something sixteen feet and then find the 

building is fourteen feet from the street --- from the property line. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can we stipulate that as part of the approval, that 

it can’t --- because what – as far as --- specifically on the 

application – 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Mr. Chairman, we did a 100 percent variance 

request.  So it’s a 40 foot front setback and the request is for a 40 

foot variance which takes it beyond our control in a sense.  The 
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property owner, it’s up to the state and if they want to approve that 

or anything beyond that. 

 So that’s how it was requested in the application.  So for our 

approval, our approval, you can go right up to the edge. 

 Maybe a few questions would be are where would the actual posts 

for it be and would the awning go over the posts themselves, would 

they be set back a bit? 

 MR. ZOMMER: Yah, there would be pillars, one at each end of the 

awning, 16 feet off the building. 

 The pillars would be approximately 3 feet ---my friend, Mr. 

DeSorbo, is my landscaper.  He’ll be proving any landscaping I’ll need 

for support of the awning. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think in my mind I’d like to see a picture of the 

awning and where the posts are going to be in relation to your 

boundary and where it’s going to be in relation to the boundary.   

 Because if the posts are going to be beyond the boundary --- 

 We don’t know what the awning is going to look like.  We don’t 

know how high it’s going to be.  We don’t know what material it is 

going to be constructed of. 

 MR. ZOMMER:  Okay.  Yes, I have renderings of the awning.  I 

don’t have them with me, however. 

 THE CHAIR:  Would it be a problem if we were to continue the 

public hearing to the next meeting?  Get a copy of the awning and the 

exact location of where those posts are going to be in relationship to 

your boundary. 

 MR. ZOMMER:   Absolutely. 

 THE CHAIR:  Would that be okay? 

 MR. ZOMMER:   Sure. 

 THAT CHAIR:  Okay.  Does that make sense? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yah.  

 THE CHAIR:  Can I have a motion to continue the public hearing? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I make a motion to continue the public hearing. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Second? 

 MR. PUGLIESE: Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 See you at the next meeting. 

 Thank you. 
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7. Continued Public Hearing Items 

 A. Appeal #6119A, application of  Tajinder Sehmi for a 

variance to allow automobile sales within 400 feet of the entrance to 

a public park under Sections 11-03.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 979-6 Meriden-Waterbury Turnpike, property of Stanhope 

Group One LLC in a B zone. 

 A postponement has been requested to the next meeting. 
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 B. Appeal #6120A, application of Tajinder Sehmi for special 

exception approval to allow the sale of automobiles under Sections 4-

03.32, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 979-6 Meriden 

Waterbury Turnpike, property of Stanhope Group One LLC in a B zone. 

 A postponement has been requested to the next meeting. 
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 C. Appeal #6123A, application of Adam Pio to Appeal the Ruling 

of the Zoning Enforcement Officer for an accessory use in an 

industrial zone “Living quarters for caretakers within the principal 

structure”, under Section 15-03 of the Zoning Regulations, 135 Lazy 

lane, property of Adam Pio in an I-2 zone.   Section reference 2-

01.C.5. 

 A postponement has been requested to the next meeting. 

 

7:37 p.m.
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REGULAR MEETING 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

 A. Appeal #6125A, application of Frank and Mary Fragola for 

(1) an area variance from 2.5 acres to .78 acres, (2) front yard 

setback variance from 75 feet to 41 feet (canopy), and (3) frontage 

variance from 400 feet to 177.19 feet, for a new commercial building 

under Sections 15-04 and 4-05.5 of the Zoning Regulations, 1829 West 

Street, property of Frank D. and Mary Fragola, in a WSB zone.  

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6125A and Mr.LaPorte 

seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte said compared to the last building they were going to 

put up, this is a much nicer building.   

 Mr. O’Keefe said the hardship is the zone change subsequent to 

the approval of the last building. 

 I would note the motion is to approve the appeal as submitted in 

this application and incorporate the map. 

 Mr. Lavallee suggested stating any significant change in the 

mapping would require them to come back.  Or is that implied? 

 Mr. O’Keefe added the condition: 

 - If there is a significant change in the map that they come 

back before the zoning board of appeals. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. Appeal # 6127A, application of Leonard Pergjioni for 

special exception approval for restaurant beer and wine, under 

Sections 4-01.32, 11-04 and 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 848 South 

Main Street, Plantsville, property of Pergjioni Family Jewelers,Inc., 

in a CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6127A with 

conditions. 

 - No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 - No bar seats. 

 - Service bar, only. 

 - No live entertainment. 

 - Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer shall require a new application. 

 - Any changes in management or permittee would require a new 

application. 

 - Hours of entertainment be limited to Sunday thru Thursday, 

11:00 am to 9:00 pm and on Friday and Saturday 11:00 am to 11:00 pm. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. Gworek asked about a patio.  Mr. O’Keefe said they’d have to 

come back.  They only asked for inside. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. Appeal #6128A, application of Residence Inn by Marriott for 

special exception approval to allow a food truck every other Wednesday 

from 6:00 pm to 7:30 pm, under Sections 4-01.31 and 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 778 West Street, property of VIII-HII – 778 West 

Street, LLC, in a B zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 6128A with 

conditions. 

 (1) No temporary signage allowed,  including but not limited 

balloons, streamers, flags, or banners. 

 (2) The trailer must be removed off site at the end of the 

business day. 

 (3) The garbage must be cleaned up. 

 (4) The location of the truck not obstruct any sight lines. 

 (5) Health Department approval needed. 

 (6) Any storage of food on site must satisfy the health 

department. 

 (7) Every other Wednesday to park in front of the hotel from 

6:00 pm to 7:30 pm. 

  Mr. Gworek asked if we should say something in case the location 

in the front of the lobby doesn’t work out, the contingency would be 

the southwest corner of the property near the Cadillac Ranch?  I just 

don’t want to lock them into that front location if there is a traffic 

issue or something else. 

 The Chair said we can do that if you feel that is appropriate.  

 Mr. O’Keefe noted the applicant said they wanted to have it in 

front of the front lobby, so hopefully, they’ll work out what they 

need to on a traffic basis so that works out without the need to take 

it to the back. 

 The Chair commented it sounds like a new concept for the Marriott 

as part of their branding so it should be interesting to see what 

happens. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call. 
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 D. Appeal #6129A, application of Mark Zommer seeking a 40’ 

front yard setback variance to construct posts for a seasonal canopy 

over an established restaurant patio, under Sections 7A-00 and 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 83 West Main Street, property of Rick A. 

and Joanne Rice, in a I-2 zone. 

 This public hearing was continued to the next meeting and we have 

asked for some specifics on the awning and the actual location on 

site. 
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8. Miscellaneous/Old Business/New Business 

 Mr.Lavallee said he was expecting some representation from Hawks 

Landing.  I do not see them here.  But the prior stipulations last 

year with the approval for the outdoor music would be valid to the 

July meeting.  Which is this meeting. 

 I sent an email to a principle who stated he would be here.  He 

sent it out to neighbors to let them know, as well. 

 I did receive an email about 15 minutes ago from a neighbor, 

Barbara Bellonio.  She said she received an email from Hawks Landing 

today regarding the 2015 review of their special use exception 

allowing them to have outdoor music. 

 The email states that per an email from me, that due to a lack of 

any complaints this year, the required review will not take place. 

 This meeting is that review. 

 She said:  I would ask you where in the minutes of the meeting 

does it state that said review meeting only takes place if there are 

complaints?  My understanding of the voted on stipulation is that a 

July 2015 meeting take place for review regardless. 

 Which is this meeting.  It is open to discussion. 

 That was conveyed to Mr. Paradis. 

 She continues it would be in everyone’s best interest that the 

meeting be held as required. 

 I feel it is an important part of keeping Hawks honest in their 

pledge to do all possible to keep the music within the confines of 

their property. 

 I sent a message back to her stating that this is the meeting for 

it.  I don’t see anyone here representing either side.  There weren’t 

any written complaints that we received regarding the music.  Myself, 

the Chair and Mark came up with a recommendation for stipulations on 

temporary uses of carnivals, circuses that type of thing which would 

include annual renewals that we used to have before us. 

 The language suggested by the town attorney is that whatever 

application comes before us for a temporary use that the application 

is approved for consecutive years unless there is a substantial change 
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in the event or the zoning enforcement officer or other town agencies 

receive complaints that the event was conducted in violation of the 

town’s regulations or zoning board of appeals’ stipulations. 

 I guess your option is to have another meeting on it but that 

would indicate that Hawks could not have any entertainment until the 

next meeting which is August 28
th
.   I’m sure they have something 

scheduled between now and then. 

 I don’t know of you are comfortable saying this was up for 

review, we reviewed it and it is still valid until we hear a 

complaint.  And, if we get a complaint tomorrow, they’re still good 

until next year. 

 The Chair said that would be his take on it.  Any of the 

applications that we have approved lately have stated this will be 

good continuous unless or there has been a complaint or a stipulation 

on the application has been violated. 

 Going forward, I think any new applications, continued the 

Chairman, such as Farmer’s Market, Faith Living Church, the Italian 

Festival and Apple Harvest, when they come before us we should use 

this verbiage and then that would give them the right every year and 

they don’t have to keep coming back unless there is a violation or a 

stipulation or a complaint. 

 Mr. O’Keefe suggested that given there were no complaints that we 

have had our meeting and our discussion but I would suggest we put it 

on the agenda for the next meeting for the purposes of modifying the 

approval to add this language. 

 The Chair asked what do we do for Southington Country Club and 

the others.  Mr. Lavallee said we catch them on the annual review when 

they come back. 

 Hawks would be the following year.  This year no complaints.  

When they come back next year, we ask for a representative to come 

back next year and we would then entertain an amendment. 

 The Chair said it would be one more time and that’d be the end. 

 Everyone agreed. 

 

 We have items for the next agenda. 
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9. Adjournment 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. O’Keefe seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:48 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

    Robert Y. Salka,  Chairman  


